
Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

August 7, 2018 
 

The Cleveland County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on this date, at the hour of 6:00 

p.m. in the Commission Chamber of the Cleveland County Administrative Offices.     

PRESENT:  Eddie Holbrook, Chairman   

   Susan Allen, Vice-Chair 

   Johnny Hutchins, Commissioner 

Ronnie Whetstine, Commissioner 

Doug Bridges, Commissioner 

Brian Epley, County Manager  

Elliot Engstrom, Senior Staff Attorney 

Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board 

Kerrie Melton, Assistant County Manager  

Allison Mauney, Human Resources Director  

Chris Green, Tax Administrator  

Perry Davis, Emergency Management Director/Fire Marshall 

Lorie Poston, E-911Communications Director  

Betsy Harnage, Register of Deeds 
 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Chairman Holbrook called the meeting to order, provided the invocation and led the audience in the Pledge 

of Allegiance.  

AGENDA ADOPTION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges and 

unanimously approved by the Board to, approve the agenda.  

SPECIAL PRESENTATION  

Youth Voice and Youth Leadership Initiatives: Chairman Holbrook recognized Charlie Godfrey, 

Extension Agent and the 4-H Youth Development Coordinator for Cleveland County. Mr. Godfrey stated they 

have an opportunity to send one of the 4-H participants to the Youth Voice and Leadership session which will be 

held at the North Carolina Association of County Commissioners (NCACC) conference on August 23 – 25, 2018. 

He called 4-H member, Nicholas Spencer to the podium to speak about his experience in 4-H. Mr. Spencer is 13 

years old and has been an active participant of 4-H for the past two years. He is a member of the Sure Shot 

Shooting Sports Club for Cleveland County, the Mini Gardening & Poultry Club and has participated in several 

other activities on the county and state level. Mr. Spencer thanked the Board for their continuous support of 4-H 

and other youth programs throughout the County.  

Chairman Holbrook called Keeynan Pharr, Teen Director of the Boys & Girls Club to the podium. Last year 

the Boys & Girls Club took two participants to the Youth Voice and Leadership Initiative. This year they are able 

to take three teens. One of the topics at the summit is mental health and the importance of recognizing signs, 

speaking up and reaching out to those who need help. Mr. Pharr introduced the Boys & Girls Club youth 

representatives for Cleveland County who will be attending the NCACC conference.  

 



• Keshawn Robinson will be a junior in the fall and enjoys playing basketball, soccer, football and likes 

math.  
 

• Damajae Rhodes is 14-years old and will be a Freshman when the school year starts. He likes playing 

basketball and math.  
 

• Antonio Harrison will also be a Junior in the fall and enjoys playing basketball, hanging out with his 

friends and math.  

 

Antonio Harrison spoke while at the Boys & Girls Club we have learned skills such as leadership and team 

building. He concluded by thanking the Board for the opportunity to speak and for the teens to be the 

representatives at the upcoming NCACC conference.  

Broad River Greenway Update: Chairman Holbrook called Jason Hamrick, Greenway Chairman, to the 

podium to present the Broad River Greenway update. The Greenway has been open for over 25 years and during 

that time, the footprint has nearly tripled in size and has had over two million visitors. They have added a new and 

bigger picnic shelter to accommodate larger groups. The newest project underway is the Paddler’s Access located 

at the south side of the river. This will allow for much needed areas for paddlers to access the river. This project 

was mostly funded by a grant received from the Carolina Thread Trail which is a large supporter of the Greenway. 

A nature center is also in the beginning stages of planning. Staff at the Greenway have recently completed and 

submitted a grant to Duke Energy which, if approved, will help fund future improvements. Mr. Hamrick closed by 

thanking the Board for their continued support which contributes to the continuing success of the Broad River 

Greenway.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Historic Shelby Foundation: Chairman Holbrook asked Betsy Harnage, Register of Deeds, to come 

forward and speak about the preservation grant received from the Historic Shelby Foundation.  Mrs. 

Harnage stated many of the record books are in disrepair due to age and the amount of use they receive. 

Preservation involves taking each book apart, cleaning, repairing and scanning the pages before they are 

put in archival sleeves & binders. The Register of Deeds Office has begun the preservation process but it is 

very costly. She reached out to the History Shelby Foundation in April and they responded with a very 

generous grant. Mrs. Harnage thanked Patrick McMurry, President, Ted Alexander and all of History Shelby 

Foundation for allowing the preservation of Deed Book 3S.  

CITIZEN RECOGNITION 

Julie Waseman, Mountainside Drive, Kings Mountain – spoke about the County’s road paving 

assessment policy. Mrs. Waseman initially learned about the policy in April 2018 from Dan Gurly, a 

transportation policy advisor for Speaker of the House Tim Moore. Mrs. Waseman then spoke with County 

Manager Brian Epley who advised the policy requires 75% of the abutting property owners to sign the 

petition in order to qualify for the road paving assessment. She advised Mr. Epley that contact had already 

been made with a NCDOT representative and six reasonable bids had been received. These bids were in 

accordance with NCDOT’s regulations and specifications so that Mountainside Drive could be added to the 

State’s system. For several months after that, Mrs. Waseman had been in contact with the Planning 

Department. She received the road paving petition and policy on July 18, 2018. The current policy states 

75% of the abutting property owners must sign the petition for the road improvement per N.C.G.S 153-205 

and North Carolina Administrative Code SR-19. The policy on the agenda for this evening would require 

85% of the property owners abutting the road to sign the petition for the County to finance the cost of the 

road improvement. Mrs. Waseman asked for consideration to grandfather in the Mountainside Drive 

Petition to require only 75% participation.   



Chairman Holbrook thanked Mrs. Waseman for her due diligence and thoroughness concerning this matter. 

He confirmed that the Mountainside Drive Road Paving Assessment Policy would be grandfathered in.   

CONSENT AGENDA 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

The Clerk to the Board included the Minutes of the July 17, 2018 regular meetings, in Board Members 

packets.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Allen made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the minutes as written. 

MANAGER’S MONTHLY REPORT 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

TAX COLLECTOR’S SETTLEMENT 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #002)  

ACTION: Commissioner Allen made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

040.243.4.409.00                 Cap Proj-Am Red Cross/Local Revenues       $42,000.00  

040.243.5.990.00    Cap Proj-Am Red Cross/CO – Other Improve   $42,000.00 

010.445.4.409.00    Emergency Mgmt/Local Revenues       $7,200.00 

010.445.5.210.00    Emergency Mgmt/Departmental Supplies       $3,000.00 

010.445.5.310.00    Emergency Mgmt/Travel-Training       $1,200.00 

010.445.5.321.00    Emergency Mgmt/Telecommunications        $1,200.00 

010.445.5.421.00    Emergency Mgmt/Maint Contracts-Equip       $1,800.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget $49,200 for FY2019, Duke Power Grant Funds rec’d. Part of the funds are being 

placed in the Capital Project account for new equipment needed at the American Red Cross Building for EOC 

operations. The remainder will go into the Emergency Management operational department to cover supplies, 

travel/training, telecommunications needs and data link equipment. 
 

CLEVELAND COMMUNITY COLLEGE: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #003)  

ACTION: Commissioner Allen made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 



Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.410.4.991.00                        General Revenues/Fund Bal Appropriated            $2,000.00 

010.604.5.700.00                           Cleveland Comm College/Grants        $2,000.00 

Explanation of Revisions: To budget $2,000 in requested match to Cleveland Community College Foundation for 

NC Dept Commerce Grant - Cleveland Community College Foundation requested the County contribute $2,000 of 

the requested $9,250 match.  

 

REMOVAL OF SERVICE WEAPON FOR RETIRED DEPUTY WILLIAM CHAPMAN  
 

Sheriff Alan Norman requested retiring Deputy William Scott Chapman be presented his departmental 

service weapon. Deputy Chapman retired on December 31, 2017, after 30 years of full time law enforcement 

service with the Cleveland County Sheriff’s Office. The service weapon requested to be removed from inventory is 

a Glock 9mm, Model 17, serial number BDKT-832 and County asset number 201170. 

ACTION:   Commissioner Allen made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to approve the request to remove the service weapon from County inventory and issue to 

retired Deputy William Scott Chapman.  

REGULAR AGENDA 

ROAD PAVING ASSESSMENT POLICY 

Chairman Holbrook recognized Senior Planner Chris Martin to present the Road Paving Assessment Policy. 

Mr. Martin stated at the July 18, 2018 Commissioners Meeting, the Board had some questions and concerns 

regarding the Road Paving Assessment Policy that was presented that evening. Staff has since revised the policy to 

bring back before the Board for approval. North Carolina General Statute §153A-205 allows counties to finance 

the cost of improvements by assessment of property owners which are intended for unpaved roads to help them 

meet NCDOT standards. The County has had a policy in place for over 20 years which follows statute requiring 

75% of abutting home homeowners to sign the petition. It has been over ten years since last project was approved 

and completed. Recently, there has been several requests from County citizens for help to improve their private 

road which has allowed staff to evaluate the policy and determine the best avenues of funding and managing the 

projects. Several new recommendations are:  

• Require 85% of the land owners abutting the project to sign the petition.  

• The cost of the project must not exceed the total assessed tax value of the properties abutting the street.  

• Staff would only handle projects when there is available funding which would allow for improved 

management of the budget from year to year. 

 

• In the event there is more than one petition at a given time, the Planning Board would evaluate and 

prioritize the petitions to determine which project should be first. 

 

Chairman Holbrook opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

stated the 85% requirement from the homeowners was a good compromise. He continued by stating the cost of 

completing all the roads at one time would be millions of dollars; the new revisions would allow for better 

management and prioritization. Commissioner Whetstine also felt more comfortable with the new revisions. The 

road paving assessment policy will help the homeowners on the private roads be able to finance and complete the 



necessary road pavings without deflating the County’s budget. Chairman Holbrook stated, the County Manager 

was asked for due diligence regarding the assessment policy with regards to not only this fiscal year’s budget, but 

budgetarily doing projects moving forward. The Board thanked Staff and the Finance Department for the work and 

presentations which allowed Commissioners to see options available to proceed forward in an organized and 

systematic manner.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine and 

unanimously approved by the Board to, approve the revised road paving assessment policy.  

PUBLIC RECORDS POLICY AND RETENTION SCHEDULE 

Chairman Holbrook called Elliot Engstrom, Senior Staff Attorney, to the podium for presentation of the Public 

Records Policy and Retention Schedule. The public records policy has both internal and external uses. Internally it 

will provide clarity to County employees as to how to handle public records requests. When an employee receives 

a public records request, that request will be forwarded to public.information@clevelandcounty.com which sends 

the request to the records review team which includes Mr. Engstrom, Public Information Officer Janet Hart and the 

Clerk to the Board Phyllis Nowlen. Externally, the policy will help the public understand how and where requests 

mailto:public.information@clevelandcounty.com


Public Records

Elliot Engstrom

Senior Staff Attorney

August 7, 2018

Two Items

 Public Records Policy

 Public Records Retention Policy for County Management

Public Records Policy

 Why now?

 New Public Information Officer (PIO)

 Uptick in public records requests

Public Records Policy

 A document that clarifies how Cleveland County fulfills 

public records requests and complies with the public 

records law.

 Has both internal and external uses.

Public Records Policy – Internal Uses

 Informs employees about how they should respond to 

public records requests.

 Creates a review process for records requests that 

involves the PIO and/or County Attorney.

 Allows for special processes for requests involving records 

that are routinely produced and need not be constantly 

reviewed.

Public Records Policy – External Uses

 Identifies to whom requests should be sent.

 Clarifies the County’s custodial duties (G.S. 132-2).

 Describes the fees that the County may charge for public 

records (G.S. 132-6.2).

 Provides guidance for requesting electronic media (G.S. 

132-6.2).

 Allows for voluntary mediation (G.S. 7A-38.3E).

Questions about public records policy?

 Request for action.

should be submitted. Citizens are asked to submit their request to the public information email. Other items 

included in the public records policy are: 

• Information on fees charged for public records. 

• Clarity as to how the County will handle large requests for electronic records like emails and text 

messages. 

 

• Authorization of the use of voluntary mediation to resolve disputes prior to there being a lawsuit. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges and unanimously 

approved by the Board to, approve the Public Records Policy.     



Public Records Retention Schedule

 Default rule is that County must always seek approval of 

North Carolina Department of Natural and Cultural 

Resources (DNCR) to destroy any records (G.S. 121-5(b)).

 However, DNCR creates retention schedules that serve as 

approval to destroy records (G.S. 121-5(c)).

 The State (DNCR) decides how long records must be kept.

 DNCR allows for these to be approved as part of the 

consent agenda.

Questions about public records retention 

schedule?

Request for action

Mr. Engstrom continued with the Public Records Retention Schedule. The Records Retention and 

Disposition Schedule for County Management allows the County to dispose of records according to a state-

approved schedule published by the North Carolina Department of Natural and Cultural Resources (DNCR). The 

schedule must be approved in order to be valid. The retention schedule has been approved in the past, but should be 

approved again to include all the current amendments. It also allows the County to dispose of certain records once 

their administrative value ends, and it allows the County to decide what that timeframe is. Staff has deemed the 

administrative value of most records that are not otherwise provided for by DNCR, ends after 30 days. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Holbrook opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

asked if text messages and emails are included in the retention schedule. Mr. Engstrom said they were included. 

Commissioner Bridges stated, for clarification, the retention schedule is already set and mandated by the State. Mr. 

Engstrom replied that was correct and adopting the retention schedule will allow the County to have a standard 

process and policy of record maintenance and disposal. Commissioner Whetstine inquired if approving this, will 

show the County is in compliance should a request for records be submitted and the County no longer has that 

particular record? Mr. Engstrom answered yes it would. The entire schedule and guidelines can be read on-line at 

www.ncdcr.gov.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Bridges made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Allen and unanimously 

approved by the Board to, approve the County Management Public Records Retention Schedule.     

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

PARTNERS BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

ACTION:  Commissioner Allen made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to appoint Alex Bell to serve as a member of this board, for a period of three-years, 

scheduled to conclude June 30, 2021. 

COMMISSIONER REPORTS 

Commissioner Bridges – advised the Shelby Cleveland County airport will reopen Saturday morning.  It 

has been closed due to construction. He attended the library’s end of the summer celebration which had a great turn 

out of students and parents.  

http://www.ncdcr.gov/


Commissioner Whetstine – stated the litter bug poster contest winners are up on the billboards. The 

Planning Board is working on a cell tower ordinance that will be brought to the Commissioners when it is ready for 

approval.  

Commissioner Hutchins – talked about several events held in the County such as the Commission for 

Women Annual Gala and spoke about some of the improvements planned for the Foothills Shooting Complex.  

Commissioner Allen – attended an Opioid Task Force Summit last week. She also visited Washington 

Outreach Ministry in Waco. They have a program which feeds about 300 people twice a month.   

Chairman Holbrook – spoke about the American Legion World Series games, events and special guests 

who will be in attendance.   

ADJOURN 

There being no further business to come before the Board at this time, Commissioner Hutchins made the 

motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine, and unanimously adopted by the Board, to adjourn the meeting. 

The next meeting of the Commission is scheduled for Tuesday, September 4, 2018 at 6:00 p.m. in the 

Commissioners Chamber. 

 

 

 

                                                              

________________________________________ 

                     Eddie Holbrook, Chairman 

                       Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 
 
 

 
 

 

 

 

___________________________________ 

      Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board  

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 


